Lewisham MSLC meeting with Dr. Jane Fryer

Wednesday 12th December 2012
Present: 

Dr. Jane Fryer

Jessica Ormerod

Anna Coane

Jane Toussaint

Leda Consentino

Stefania Manfra-Kara

Tacye Ormerod

The lay members of the Lewisham MSLC would like to thank Dr. Fryer for agreeing to meet us at short notice and in the evening.  This was the sole opportunity to express our views on the very serious proposals to a senior member of the TSA advisory team.

At the end of the meeting Jessica Ormerod agreed to send a write-up of the evening's discussion to Dr. Fryer for inclusion in the TSA consultation.

We focused on two main areas: 

1. Our total opposition to Option 1 and Option 2 regarding the future of Lewisham Hospital in the TSA's Draft Report.

2. Our concern that there has not been a proper consultation period in terms of time or resource.
Our opposition to Options 1 and 2
1 A woman's freedom of choice as to where to give birth 

Maternity Matters requires that all women should have, ‘choice of place of birth. Depending on their circumstances, women and their partners will be able to choose between three different options. These are: 
• a home birth
• birth in a local facility, including a hospital, under the care of a midwife
• birth in a hospital supported by a local maternity care team including midwives, 
anaesthetists and consultant obstetricians. For some women this will be the
safest option.' (Maternity Matters, 2007, p.5)

Neither option as outlined in your report will ensure that this standard is met. Indeed, neither option meets the Secretary of State's own Four Test stipulation that, ‘patients have a choice of good quality providers’ (TSA Draft Recommendation, 2012, p.22). 

2 A woman's right to access safe maternity care locally
Option 1 would almost entirely rule out all of the above choices:

· the choice of home birth would be ruled out for most Lewisham residents because we believe women would be worried about the time it would take to move to a hospital if something went wrong in labour. We also believe that women would be at real risk if unforeseen complications occurred. 

· the choice of birth i.e. a local midwifery-led facility would simply not exist. 

· birth in a hospital supported by a ‘local maternity care team’ would also not exist

Your proposals as they stand mean no choice for all Lewisham residents. 

3 Equal access to maternity services 

The recommendations will have a seriously negative impact on health equality in the borough of Lewisham. This area of London houses some of the nation’s poorest and most vulnerable families. Many Lewisham residents are refugees, asylum seekers, travellers, young and highly impoverished families. 

We feel that your recommendations do not take any account of the major financial impact that this will have on the most vulnerable. 

4. Safeguarding and child protection issues

It is our belief that Option 1 will lead to very serious gaps in health professionals' ability to properly look after vulnerable women and children. 

Further to these four points: 
Women will not use Queen Elizabeth
We would like to state categorically that it is our understanding from directly consulting the community that most women will not use Queen Elizabeth Hospital. Women will flow to the already straining services provided by St Thomas' and King's Hospitals. This will mean that their births will hit the number which we understand will mean they have to employ another tier of doctors and various other services. 
Our concern about why Lewisham Hospital's services have been targeted
From our understanding it appears that Lewisham Hospital will lose vital services because it has been deemed – based on dubious models put forward by the TSA – that it is the most expendable in terms of patient flows. The TSA have stated that Woolwich residents will be more at risk if Queen Elizabeth closed. We believe that Lewisham residents will be at risk should Lewisham Hospital be down-graded from an acute hospital and will be forced to go to Kings and St Thomas'. At the moment Woolwich residents choose to use a different PCT including Darrant Valley and potentially the Royal London which is a centre of Excellence.

A very expensive taxi service
We believe that women will travel to the unit they are giving birth in much earlier than they need to for fear of getting caught in traffic or on the bus. If they are having pain they will call an ambulance and you will have the cost of that and women being on labour ward when they are not in full labour. We know that there is then an increased chance of women having ‘interventions’ as there will not be the space for them to be left in peace. However, women will not want to go home and wait for labour to get going naturally for fear of being stuck on the journey or leaving it too late. All of this will cost you more money than what is proposed in amended Option 2.
A monumental waste of money for the tax payer
A huge amount of time, energy and money has been invested in the once failing maternity service provided at Lewisham, which is now a flourishing environment highly valued by the women and their families who are, in steadily increasing numbers, using both the birth centre and the obstetric-led unit. 
The predicted population explosion in South East London
The population of SE London is growing exponentially, schools are being asked to increase their capacity year on year; it is utter lunacy to recommend that a thriving maternity unit which serves an already dense (and growing) population be closed or its services reduced.
Our concerns regarding the consultation period
Jane Fryer outlined the reasons behind the short consultation period due to legislation in the 2009 Health Act for ‘unsustainable providers’ (which South London NHS Trust has been deemed). This legal framework gives a maximum of 120 working days for the regime. 

However, Jane Fryer stated that despite the time-scale there had a been a good response to the online consultation questionnaire.

The group expressed its deep concern that this short time period had not allowed for proper consultation with relevant groups, particularly harder to reach groups who might not even be aware of the proposals. 

For example, only two workshops had been organised with local parents, at very short notice. Lewisham NCT and Lewisham MSLC had assisted the TSA in organising parents to attend the meeting, however due to the short time-scale the participants had not been very representative. As far as we were aware, other local groups representing parents e.g. Lewisham Refugee Network had not been contacted. This should have been an obvious and logical way to conduct a consultation if the TSA had truly wanted a wide range of views.

Feedback from some participants at the workshops was they had not been conducted in an independent manner, and that the basic premise of the discussion (what level of risk would be acceptable) was flawed. The group feels that the level of risk provided by both Options 1 and 2 is simply not acceptable. 
The TSA have relied heavily on online responses to their consultation when many residents in Lewisham don't have access to a computer. 

The paper response documents are few and far between and many surgeries and members of the community have photocopied the responses and taken it upon themselves to submit the responses as no address was given.

We are shocked that, at this very late stage, the TSA are still checking their figures which still seem to be wrong. We are convinced that both options will mean that women will be forced to use Queen Elizabeth Hospital unless St Thomas' and Kings cease to be capped, introduce double rotas and conjure up the required increased physical capacity.

It is clear that the regime for unsustainable NHS providers is designed to make proper scrutiny impossible and to shut-down discussion rather than encourage genuine dialogue between the unaccountable Department of Health and actual service-users.
